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SPECIAL CITY COUNCIL MINUTES

The City Council of the City of Raleigh met in a special meeting on Tuesday, November 29, 2005 at 5:30 p.m. in the City Council Chamber, Raleigh Municipal Building, 222 West Hargett Street, Avery C. Upchurch Government Complex, Raleigh, North Carolina, with the following present:


City Council

Mayor Meeker, Presiding


Mr. West  (by telephone)

Mr. Craven

Mr. Crowder

Mr. Isley


Mr. Regan

Ms. Taliaferro
Mayor Meeker called the meeting to order and Council Member Mike Regan rendered invocation.  Mayor Meeker pointed out Ms. Kekas had to have some emergency oral surgery and would not be able to be at the meeting and will be excused from the meeting.  He stated Mr. West is out of town and will be participating by telephone.  The following items were discussed with action taken as shown.
DOWNTOWN UNDERGROUND PARKING DECK – VARIOUS ACTIONS TAKEN; MWBE PLAN AND HOTEL COST SHARING, HANNOVER SQUARE AND SITE ONE NEGOTIATIONS – TO BE PLACED ON DECEMBER 6, 2005 AGENDA
A presentation was made at the Council meeting of November 15 regarding the CMAR’s MWBE plan, current status of design, current estimate of construction costs, and budget and financing options.  The Council asked for additional information which was included in the agenda packet.

Recommendation:
a.
Continue to completion with design and development of construction drawings for underground deck in its existing configuration.

b.
Approve MWBE plan submitted by CMAR.

c.
Proceed with design of reduced Convention Center Connector.

d.
Proceed with bidding on GMP #2 and GMP #3 using the post-bid GMP process as soon as the plans and specifications are completed.

e.
Approve a budget for GMP #2 for a maximum of $5,534,178, but only authorize expenditures ($50,000) for shop drawings by the shoring subcontractor until GMP #3 prices are available in early February.

f.
Complete hotel cost sharing, Hannover Square, and Site 1 negotiations.

g.
Consider financing options to cover cost escalation after final pricing has been received in February
h.
Approve the encroachment for 500 Fayetteville Street Mall in order to install a pile panel, tieback shoring wall, utility vault and masonry wall.
City Manager Allen pointed out the staff tried to capture all of the questions asked by Council during the November 15 Council meeting and sent a packet of material to Council members last Wednesday.  He stated staff would be glad to answer questions.  Representatives of the City’s project team, design team, construction manager at risk, hotel developer, proposed developer for site one all are present and will be glad to answer any questions.  City Manager Allen stated one council member had additional questions about comparisons of various parking decks and he had provided Council with the follow-up information.  He stated since the last meeting staff has identified another opportunity for possible savings.  He pointed out we all have been advised that the concrete prices will go up December 1 by $10.00.  He stated he had provided Council members a revised GMP #2 budget.  The revised GMP #2 budget includes the concrete bulk pricing which could save up to $225,000 as explained in the packet dated November 29, 2005 which was at the Council table.  He stated this does not change the GMP process and pointed out the current budget differs from that presented to the Council on November 15 in that it now includes the cost of concrete material which was originally scheduled to be in GMP #3.  The cost of bulk concrete quantity (approximately 22,500 cubic yards) was moved to GMP #2 in an effort to lock in current prices thereby reducing overall project cost by avoiding price increases we have been advised of.  He stated by making this change we could lock in those savings.  City Manager Allen pointed out he had been in contact with Mitesh Shah of the Noble Group, the hotel developer.  He stated he and Mr. Shah had traded voicemail messages pointing out he had left Mr. Shah a message relative to the desire to have cost participation in the connector.  Mr. Shah had left a message indicating the hotel developer would be willing without knowing all the specifics to commit up to ½ million dollars to the connector.
Mayor Meeker questioned what recommendation is being made at this point as it relates to the connector.  City Manager Allen pointed out that would depend on whose recommendation the Mayor is talking about.  He stated the Convention Center Authority recommends option A which includes the full escalator, etc.  City staff and the hotel developers favor that but have indicated if the Council wants to make the difficult choice to cut cost options have been provided.  He stated he believes the escalator would be extremely helpful and from a customer stand point that is the way to go.  It is believed we are far enough along with the design that we could include it in the bid and see what the cost would be.  At this point we feel the cost would be approximately $3.8 million.  Mayor Meeker question if the $3.8 million includes the hotel developer’s committed funding.  It was pointed out ½ of the $3.8 million would be paid for out of the Convention Center budget; however, it is not included in that budget at this time.  City Manager Allen pointed out when staff comes back in January with the GMP figures the revised budgets would be available.  Ms. Taliaferro stated as she understands at this point the City’s potential investment would be ½ of $3.3 million or approximately $1.65 million.

Ms. Taliaferro stated she sees how that would be helpful to add concrete to GMP #2.  She questioned however where that leaves the Council if we get the bids in January and decide not to move forward.  Construction Manager Baker pointed out Holder assures they can negotiate so that it would not increase the City’s liability other than cost associated with canceling a contract.  He stated there could be claims for lost profits or shipping and handling cost depending on the cancellation of an order.  He stated if the timing is correct the order could be cancelled before anything was shipped.
Eric Tannery, 6332 Bayswater Trail, Chairperson of the Raleigh Convention and Progress Energy Performing Arts Center Commission, presented the following prepared statement:
Our Commission convened in a special meeting on Monday November 28th for the purpose of considering the latest revisions to elements of the hotel to be located on Fayetteville Street as a part of the new Convention Center project.  Additionally we were asked to review the proposed underground connector between the Convention Center and the hotel and the costs associated with the connector.

Considerable discussion was held regarding the connector, its current design features, alternate design possibilities, and the costs associated with each alternative.  Also considered were comments and studies by the Greater Raleigh Visitors Bureau and Capstrat regarding the marketing implications of the connector.  Both of these groups concluded that the connector, and its design, could very well have a large impact with meeting planners when comparing Raleigh’s facilities to those of our “peer city competitors”.  It was also noted that the overwhelming majority of these competing cities have viable connectors.  In summary, a quality connector between the complexes serves as a competitive edge and its absence would serve as a marketing disadvantage.

Although the majority of discussion on the connector centered on marketing there was some conversation regarding the impact of movement between the two buildings without certain amenities such as escalators and environmental conditioning.  The most notable observation from this standpoint was that approximately sixty steps would have to be negotiated in the absence of the two escalator banks now proposed.

It might be important to note that virtually all of the above discussion occurred after a motion had already been made and seconded that the Commission recommend to Council that they consider favorably moving forward with the connector option A with all features now contemplated (escalators, environmental conditioning, etc.).  The motion passed on a vote of five in favor and one no.  The one no vote was not cast in real opposition to the connector.  It was meant to be a statement that the member had concerns that all attention to connectivity between the two facilities was centered, at least in this motion, on the connector.  He questions the absence of doors on the Salisbury Street side of the hotel and other opportunities for movement of people between the two buildings.

After the motion had been voted on, the Commission engaged in discussion regarding their feeling that sacrifices and concessions should not be made in the previously approved design features of the new Convention Center and expressed concern that a cutback on the quality of the connector might even be a consideration.  They are very sensitive that this is a project with a long life expectancy and that we will not have the opportunity to go back at a later date to add back features that could be deleted today.  Following this discussion a motion was made, seconded, and passed unanimously to recommend to Council that, “as the project progresses, there be no sacrifices in the overall quality of the convention Center project, even when faced with unforeseen cost escalations”.

Mr. Crowder questioned what other facilities were looked at or compared with the proposal with Mr. Tannery explaining they looked at two different groups - regional peer groups such as Greensboro, Charlotte and at cities of comparable size.

Ms. Taliaferro pointed out there is reference to GMP #2 but there is also reference to GMP #3 and questioned what the Council is being asked to do as it relates to GMP #3.  City Manager Allen pointed out the recommendation would be to authorize Administration to bid GMP #2 and #3.  In response to questioning from Ms. Taliaferro, Mr. Allen explained GMP #3 includes the balance of the project.  Ms. Taliaferro asked about the cost associated with bidding GMP #3.  City Manager Allen pointed out what is being recommended is to authorize the post bid procedure for revised GMP #2 and #3, once that occurs staff will bring the actual cost back to Council in the January/February time frame.  Mayor Meeker stated as he understands the only amounts of money that will be expended between now and then would be the $50,000 for shop drawings.  Why part of GMP #3 was broken down and added to GMP #2 was talked about.  Construction Manager Baker pointed out in order to proceed with shop drawings we need to award that contract and it was best to revise and package GMP #2 and #3 in this manner.  We also need to establish the budget and it is recommended that we approve for revised GMP #2 for maximum of $8,534,178 but only authorize expenditures of $50,000 for shop drawings by the shoring contractor.  This would allow us to tie down the concrete unit price and have shop drawings for the shoring, etc.  Ms. Taliaferro stated she wanted to make sure any decisions than were made today will not bind the Council in the future with it being pointed out the Council would be authorizing expenditures of only $50,000.
Mr. Crowder talked about the alternatives and questioned what type cost it would involve to have bid alternates looked at as it relates to the connector.  He stated the soft cost seems pretty high.  Dean Perry explained the soft cost include design, drawings, permits, owner’s reserve among other things.  He stated they are looking at what bid alternates they could put in to allow the Council as many choices as possible.  He stated that will be done within the base contract price.  Mayor Meeker questioned if the Council wanted to bid A and B connectors as an option if there would be additional cost.  Mr. Perry pointed out it would be better if they could have the same footprint for the various options, pointing out if there was an option with a different footprint there would require changes to the other footprints.
Ms. Taliaferro pointed out we have talked about several renditions of the deck and as she understands we are talking about the existing configuration which is a 920 space deck.  She stated she can see the cost per space being more efficient in the larger deck and a smaller deck would have a more expensive cost per space or cost/benefit.  She questioned if the $50,000 for shop drawings could cover the 920 space deck as well as the cost for moving to a 1500 space deck.  City Manager Allen talked about the shop drawing fees pointing out we do not have a design for a 1500 space deck.  We have some conceptual plans know how it will be connected, etc.  but everything relates to phase 1.  It was pointed out phase 1 is the 920 space deck and the 1500 space deck is only if the City moves forward with phase 2, that hasn’t been designed.  Ms. Taliaferro questioned if the additional cost for a 1500 space deck could be borne by the proposed developer of site 1.  Ms. Taliaferro pointed out however the City Council hasn’t authorized staff to negotiate with any particular developer on site 1 and when that does occur, it could be that phase 2 of the parking deck could be covered by private funding.
Mr. Craven talked about the construction drawings for phase 1 and questioned if that would be sufficient to indicate what the phase 2 deck would cost and questioned if there could be a bid alternate to extend the concrete unit prices and other unit prices to phase 2.  City Manager Allen pointed out he thought that could be handled or at least we could get some general cost as the level of the deck and having a building on top of the deck, etc. would all be the same.  He stated however it would be a matter of timing as to when it would be built and what type building or structure would be on top of the phase 2 deck.  Mr. Crowder questioned if we could not ask for unit cost over the life of the project with City Manager Allen explaining to this point staff has extended or estimated the unit cost for the 1500 space deck and the estimate is some $36,000 per space.  Mayor Meeker questioned if we could get in a bid alternate without phase 2 deck being designed.  Construction Manager Baker pointed out we could take the unit price and extend to the phase 2 but that would not be anything that could be tied down, it would just give us a better idea of what the market is.  It would not be cost we could necessarily rely on.  Mr. Craven stated he would love to see some of the figures nailed down and it seems to be a reasonable way to do that is to extend or include unit prices for a 1500 car space as a bid alternate.  City Manager Allen again pointed out it would depend on timing.  Until we know what would go on top of phase 2 it would be hard to get the prices.  Mr. Craven talked about building the deck as a stand alone and getting figures based on that and when we decide to build something above it then we will know the exact City pro-rata share, that is have an alternate to show phase 2 of the underground deck with a pad on top so we will have figures as to what that would cost and could prorate the cost with the proposed developer above it.  City Manager Allen pointed out the phase 1 information will give us some viable costs.
Mr. Crowder asked about an alternate of a reduced parking deck connector that is a design that would meet only minimum code with it being pointed out that would involve some redesign cost.  Mr. Isley asked about bidding both options with Ms. Taliaferro pointing out what Mr. Crowder is suggesting is not included in the memo, it would be below any of the options.  She stated she thinks Mr. Crowder makes a good point as it would be good to know those costs.  
Mayor Meeker moved the Council authorize staff to proceed with bidding the revised GMP #2 and GMP #3 using the post bid GMP process as soon as the plans and specifications are complete.  His motion was seconded by Mr. Crowder.
Mr. Regan talked about the economics and financing and how decisions are made and pointed out we are not at that stage and he feels it is time to reconsider and hold off on the whole project and made a substitute motion to the effect.  His motion was seconded by Mr. Craven.  Mayor Meeker pointed out Mr. Regan had been consistent in his position that we should not move forward with these projects.  Mayor Meeker talked about the stage and the work and decisions that have been done thus far.  The substitute motion as stated was put to a vote which resulted in Mr. Regan and Mr. Craven voting in the affirmative and the remainder of the Council voting in the negative.  (Kekas absent)  The Mayor ruled the motion defeated on a 2-5 vote.
The motion made by Mayor Meeker to proceed with bidding on the revised GMP #2 and GMP #3 using the post bid GMP process as soon as the plans and specifications are complete was put to a roll call vote which resulted in all members voting in the affirmative except Mr. Regan who voted in the negative.  (Kekas absent)  The Mayor ruled the motion adopted on a 6-1 vote.
Mayor Meeker moved that we bid phase 2 to get the unit prices for options A and C for the connector.  Mr. Crowder stated he feels we need to bid a reduce connector also.  How much time bidding a reduced connector would add to the project was talked about.  Mr. Perry pointed out it would probably take them until mid or late January.  Mayor Meeker restated his motion to have a bid option for phase 2 unit price and bid option A.  His motion was seconded by Mr. Isley and put to a roll call vote which resulted in all members voting in the affirmative except Mr. Regan who voted in the negative.  (Kekas absent)  The Mayor ruled the motion adopted on a 6-1 vote.
Mr. Crowder suggested that the Council authorize determining the cost of developing a design document for a reduced connector which could be sent to bid pointing out he is talking about something less than option C.  Mr. West pointed out if we are talking about saving only a $1 million he does not want to move forward with something of a reduced quality.  He does not want to cheapen the process or lessen the quality of the product.  It was pointed out Mr. Crowder is talking about getting the cost for designing such an alternate.  Mr. Crowder restated his motion which was seconded by the Mayor and put to a vote which passed unanimously.  (Kekas absent)  The Mayor ruled the motion adopted on a 7-0 vote.  
Mayor Meeker moved that Council authorize staff to continue to completion with design and development of construction drawings for underground deck in its existing configuration.  His motion was seconded by Mr. Crowder.  Ms. Taliaferro stated as she understands this involves no additional money and we are talking about continuing with the design of a 920 space deck that will have the potential to be expanded to a 1500 space deck.  The motion as stated was put to a roll call vote which resulted in all members voting in the affirmative except Mr. Regan who voted in the negative.  (Kekas absent)  The Mayor ruled the motion adopted on a 6-1 vote.
Mayor Meeker suggested holding the recommendation of approving the MWBE plans submitted by the construction manager at risk and placing it on the December 6 agenda.  By consensus it was agreed to follow that course of action.
Mayor Meeker moved that the Council approve a budget for GMP #2 for a maximum of $8,142,399 but only authorize expenditures of $50,000 for shop drawings by the shoring contractor until GMP #3 prices are available in early February.  His motion was seconded by Mr. Crowder.  Mr. Craven questioned why we are approving a budget if we are not expending the money.  Construction Manager Baker indicated we need to award and execute the contract with Holder.  Holder will issue a purchase order to the vendor for the concrete.  The only expenditure would be $50,000 for shop drawing.  In response to questioning City Attorney McCormick indicated he is not sure how they can issue a purchase order and not be expending monies.  Bill Headley, Holder, pointed out they will be including language in the purchase order which says if the project does not proceed the purchase order will be voided at no cost.  Ms. Taliaferro talked about the need for the City Attorney to be included in the discussion to make sure that the City is protected.  What approval of this motion would mean and how the City would be protected.  The Council agreed to the City Attorney’s involvement as a friendly amendment to the motion.  Construction Manager Baker again pointed out if this motion passes the City would execute the contract with Holder, Holder will execute a contract with the shoring subcontractor and issue a purchase order for concrete.  He stated that is the only way we would be able to get the shop drawings done.  It was pointed out the only actual expenditure that would take place would be the $50,000 for the shop drawings.  The motion as amended was put to a roll call vote which resulted in all members voting in the affirmative except Mr. Regan who voted in the negative.  (Kekas absent)  The Mayor ruled the motion adopted on a 6-1 vote.
Mayor Meeker pointed out the next recommendation relates to completing the hotel cost sharing, Hannover Square and site 1 negotiations.  He suggested that recommendation be placed on the December 6 agenda for further consideration.  City Manager Allen pointed out we do have some on-going negotiations with Hannover Square and the cost sharing includes Hannover.  Mayor Meeker moved that this recommendation be placed on the December 6 agenda.  His motion was seconded by Ms. Taliaferro.  Ms. Taliaferro questioned if the City Attorney has been involved in these negotiations with it being pointed out it is felt these are basically technical issues as to how the facilities will connect.  City Manager Allen pointed out he would like to try to negotiate financial commitments.  Ms. Taliaferro questioned if we are talking with Hannover Square representatives about cost sharing and pointed out as we are developing or doing these negotiations the City Attorney should be included at every level.  The motion to place the item on December 6 agenda was put to a vote resulted in all members voting in the affirmative except Mr. Regan who voted in the negative.  (Kekas absent)  The Mayor ruled the motion adopted on a 6-1 vote.
City Manager Allen pointed out the next recommendation relates to considering financing options to cover cost escalation after the final pricing has been received in February.  City Manager Allen pointed out it is very important that we have a financial plan in place after we get the final bids.  He stated staff would be coming back to the Council with the finished product or financing option; thus far, we have been utilizing estimates but once we get the final pricing we should develop the final financing options.  Mayor Meeker moved approval.  His motion was seconded by Ms. Taliaferro.  Mr. Regan questioned what materials give us the most risk.  Mr. Baker pointed out the parking deck is primarily concrete with Mr. Regan questioning if there are any financial hedges as it relates to price escalation and told of his experiences with Kodak and price hedging for silver.  City Manager Allen pointed out the estimated concrete cost is $2 million.  It is the placement or the labor that is the biggest expense.  Mr. Baker pointed out the action being taken today we are tying down the concrete price with Mr. Regan stating he knows of no hedge against labor cost escalation.  The motion as stated was put to a roll call vote which resulted in all members voting in the affirmative except Mr. Regan who voted in the negative.  (Kekas absent)  The Mayor ruled the motion adopted on a 6-1 vote.
The next recommendation was to approve the encroachment for 500 Fayetteville Street Mall in order to install a pile panel, tie back shoring wall, utility vault and masonry wall.  City Manager Allen pointed out this was on the agenda at the last meeting but was pulled to consider at this meeting.  He stated an encroachment is needed on a portion of the City right-of-way.  If discussion took place as to why the encroachment needs to be approved at this point when the design has not been approved.  The need to have the encroachment in place as we move forward with design was talked about.  Mr. Crowder stated he had no problem with going ahead and approving the encroachment at this point explaining if the deck is not built the encroachment could be done away with.  Mr. Isley moved approval of the encroachment as outlined.  His motion was seconded by Mr. Crowder and a roll call vote resulted in all members voting in the affirmative except Mr. Regan.  (Kekas absent)  The Mayor ruled the motion adopted on a 6-1 vote.
ADJOURNMENT
There being no further business Mayor Meeker announced the meeting adjourned 6:30 p.m.

Gail G. Smith

City Clerk
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